REPORT OF THE 
ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT AND ZONING COMMITTEE
OF ANC 6A
January 31, 2006

Present: Commissioner Cody Rice; Resident Members Jeff Fletcher, Virginia Gaddis, Rich Luna, Drew Ronneberg, Vanessa Ruffin-Colbert, and Linda Whitted.
Commissioner Rice chaired the meeting.
HPA 06-077: 311 9th Street NE

The committee heard a presentation by Ryan Loughlin, a developer who has submitted plans to the Historic Preservation Review Board for a rear addition to this property. According to a letter submitted by Mr. Loughlin, he plans to repair and restore the front exterior of the building in a historically appropriate style. According to Mr. Loughlin, the building dates to the 1840s. Front windows will be replaced with 1 over 1 wood windows and the front door will be replaced based on input from the Historic Preservation Office. The roof facing the front of the property has a steep slope and the metal roofing will be repaired or replaced in kind.
The existing house is two stories with basement and approximately 25’ deep. It is attached to a paired structure at 313 9th Street NE. The two properties are detached from the row houses on either side. The proposed two-story rear addition will extend 22’ with an 8’ porch on the first floor. As required by zoning, the south side of the addition will be set back 6 feet from the property line to extend an existing 3’9” passageway. The depth of the addition will be roughly equal to the depth of the dwelling on the south side. On the north side, the addition will create a lot line wall on the northern property line. The depth of the addition will be roughly 17’ beyond the depth of the dwelling on the north side.

The committee discussed the potential impact on 313 9th Street NE, which would be faced by a two-story wall on the lot line extending 17’. As a lot line wall (that could potentially become a party wall if an addition were added to 313 9th Street NE), it is not possible to add windows or other features. On the next lot north, 315 9th Street NE appears to extend just slightly past the rear of 313 9th Street NE. There is also a passageway that is slightly wider than the passageway on the south side. Even with the extension, 311 9th Street NE would still be below the 60 percent lot occupancy allowed in the R-4 zone. Mr. Loughlin said he had spoken with the owner of 313 9th Street NE who did not express any concerns to him and noted that she was putting her house on the market soon.
Recommendation:  1) That the ANC send a “no objection” letter to HPRB regarding the proposed rear addition pending any additional input from affected neighbors and 2) That the ANC ask HPRB to consider the possible impact of the rear addition on 313 9th Street NE.
BZA 17435: 702-706 17th Street NE

The committee heard from Chris Gamblin of Gamblin & Sons Hauling, an applicant for 
a zoning use variance to allow a commercial trash and construction company having an outdoor yard for truck parking in the R-4 District. Mr. Gamblin had previously come to the ANC in October 2004 asking for a public space permit. At that time, the ANC wrote to the Department of Transportation asking for clarification on the status of the Certificate of Occupancy and any required zoning relief with the Department of Consumer and Regulatory Affairs. Mr. Gamblin was informed that he needed to obtain a use variance and he now has a hearing scheduled in March with the Board of Zoning Adjustment.
The property which is the subject of this application is located on the west side of 17th Street between Gales Street NE and an east-west public alley, one-half block south of Benning Road NE. The subject square, extending from Benning Road to Gales Street NE, is split-zoned C-M-1 and R-4. The northern half of the subject square facing Benning Road is zoned C-M-1 and is developed with a medical building, a laundromat and other small businesses. The southern portion of the square facing Gales Street forms the boundary between the C-M-1 and R-4 Districts. The general character of the area is mixed commercial/residential, consisting of small businesses, churches, parking lots, rowhouses, and apartments. The subject property is located on the southwestern corner of the intersection of the public alley and 17th Street NE. The alley provides access to garages and parking spaces for the rowhouses located to the south and the Benning Road businesses located to the north. The subject site is generally rectangular in shape with a width of approximately 37 feet and an average length of approximately 126 feet. It appears that at some point two of the residential properties on Gales Street were subdivided to create this lot.
Mr. Gamblin is operating a trash hauling and construction business from this leased property. The property is currently surrounded by a chain link fence with screening slats. There are 4 banner signs advertising the business. The property has been graded with gravel. There is a trailer for the office and a tool shed. Mr. Gamblin parks a pick-up truck, a 6-wheel dump truck, a roll-off truck, and a Bobcat on the property. No trash or debris is brought to the site, although barrels used for collection are also stored on the site. The site is accessed from the alley.

The committee discussed the practical difficulties of using the property in a zoned use. Given the width, depth, and configuration of the property, it would be difficult to build a conforming residential use on the site. This would appear to be mainly a result of the past subdivision of the residential lots. The site is in a boundary area that faces commercial uses (mainly parking lots) on two sides and residential uses on two sides (the back of a dwelling and a rear yard). Given the lack of opposition to the application and the lack of permanent construction associated with the use variance that might limit the possibility of a more appropriate use in the future, the committee discussed whether certain conditions could be placed that would limit the potential for spillover effects on the nearby residential properties. Mr. Gamblin agreed that the recommended conditions were reasonable.
Recommendations:  That the ANC support the use variance subject to the following conditions: 1) Approval shall be for a period of five years; 2) The hours of operation shall be between 7 a.m. and 6 p.m., Monday through Saturday; 3) All parts of the lot shall be kept free of refuse and debris; 4) Landscaping shall be provided and shall be maintained in a healthy growing condition and in a neat and orderly appearance; 5) The site shall be secured after 6 p.m.; 6) A seven-foot high fence and evergreen screening shall be provided along the entire periphery of the site; 7) The lighting of the site shall be so arranged that all direct light is confined to the surface of the site.

Public Space Application: 701 10th Street NE

The committee discussed an application to use public space for driveway to allow access to 2 parking spaces at 701 10th Street NE. The curb cut and driveway would occupy a space 12’ x 30’, or 360 sq. ft. This property is under construction for 3 residential units in a new infill building on the corner of 10th and G Streets, NE. 

The committee concluded that 1) the proposed curb cut would eliminate at least 1 existing public parking space in return for 2 private spaces, 2) traffic entering and exiting the proposed curb cut may create a safety risk for children going to and from the Sherwood Recreation Center, 3) the proposed curb cut would eliminate public green space (an existing tree was already taken out during construction), 4) the proposed curb cut would invite illegal parking on the public space (including the sidewalk it crosses). The committee also discussed that parking issue should have come to the ANC prior to construction of the new building. Since the new building has already been erected, it seems as there will be pressure to grant this application.
Recommendation:  That the ANC oppose the Public Space application.
Next Scheduled ED&Z Committee Meeting:

Tuesday, February 28, 2006
7-9 PM

900 G Street, NE

Community Room of the Capitol Hill Towers
